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HERTFORD REGIONAL COLLEGE




 
MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE RESOURCES COMMITTEE

WEDNESDAY 11 OCTOBER 2023
BY VIDEO-CONFERENCE
412 
PRELIMINARY PROCEDURAL MATTERS

412.1 Attendance & Apologies for Absence

Members Present:
Jo Dyne (Chair)
Patience Egbo

 




Tony Medhurst (Principal)
Cecilia Mutuma



In Attendance:        
Andrew Clare (Deputy Principal Finance & Resources)   



Jayne Chaplin (Clerk to the Corporation)



Sue McGrath (Interim Director of HR)

Apologies:


Nick Buckland




Sophia Howells


412.2 Declaration of Interests and Part 2 Agenda Items


Declarations of interest were received from:

· Andrew Clare, as a Director of CK Assessment & Training Ltd and HRG Ltd
· Tony Medhurst as a Director of CK Assessment & Training Ltd and HRG Ltd

    
 
It was RESOLVED for Items forming Part 2 of the Agenda to be taken as confidential items.
412.3   Minutes of the Resources Committee, 28 June 2023 & Matters Arising
412.3a Minutes

The Minutes of the Resources Committee Meeting held on 28 June 2023 were agreed as a correct record and the application of the Chair’s signature was authorised.


412.3b Matters Arising
In respect of the:

· Land Registration (Minute 369.3), it was noted that it remained in the hands of the College Solicitor. Observing the length of time that the matter had remained outstanding, it was confirmed that an update would be sought to ascertain the current position. 
· The issues highlighted about the changed DfE criteria for Financial Health Assessment (Minute 1410.2), it was noted that dialogues had been continuing but currently, there was nothing further to report.
Then acknowledging all other matters to be concluded or the subject of discussion elsewhere on the agenda, it was confirmed that there was nothing further on which to report. 
413
GROUP PERFORMANCE: THE COLLEGE

Reports were presented in respect of:


413.1 Financial Performance & Arrangements

413.1.1 Year-end 31 July 2023 (Financial Report (July 2023))
The Financial Report for July 2023 was presented.
In the context of a £308k target operating surplus for the College within the Group Budget set in July 2023, members were advised how the draft unaudited position at the end of July 2023 showed a College surplus £536K against budgeted surplus YTD of £309K, being £228K ahead of budgeted expectation
Attributed to the combined effect of income lower than budget, and costs below budgeted expectations, resulting from significant market changes and challenges, the favourable variance against budget was noted and the draft position and key variances were reviewed further. Discussion included:
a. The year-end audit confirming that whilst continuing, nothing of concern had been identified. Members then were advised that the valuation and movements of the College pension schemes in-line with Financial Reporting Standard (FRS) 102, usually presented at this point, were awaited despite requests from management.
b. Questioning of market changes and challenges, particularly noting:
(i) The under-performance of AEB direct delivery, which members were advised was under review explaining how the ESFA had been advised of the situation, noting the potential for a revised allocation. Questioning the reasons for and any implications resulting from the under-performance, members were advised how the situation was not confined to the College and that provision had been made for return of funds. After noting how that element of subcontracted activity ultimately would reduce, it then was explained how a re-basing of AEB provision was considered the most appropriate solution with such challenges in delivery 
(ii) Staff savings arising from recruitment difficulties and low spend. However, the position was recognised to be unsustainable, acknowledging how such a vacancy level throughout the year was undesirable 
(iii) Energy cost savings contrary to expectations following lower than forecast consumption and the implementation of a number of energy-saving measures, then explaining how the situation was to be monitored to assess the longer-term impact to ensure it was not just a reflection of a milder than expected winter
After then responding to further points of clarification, and after recognising the undesirability of some underlying factors discussed, the draft position result was acknowledged to be positive.
The report was noted

413.1.2 Academic Year 2023/24 Year to Date

a. Early Indications
Reviewing a report on recruitment for the year to date, members were advised how full-time recruitment had been very positive.

After reporting enrolment numbers to be exceeding targets both in the Financial Plan and the Curriculum Plan, the need was noted for the splitting of groups, then acknowledging how with pressures on existing staff, staff costs would increase.
After recognising how the position represented an emerging picture and discussion elsewhere on the agenda, questioning included:

(i) The possible financial impact, noting that the potential existed for in-year growth if final numbers remained more than 100 above the 1,869 allocation but that it was not guaranteed, explaining how it was anticipated that any availability would not become clearer until the spring term
(ii) High Needs Learner numbers, currently below plan confirming that  further work was required to ensure all information had been captured with numbers expected to increase.
(iii) Current indications currently showing a modest increase in Higher Education enrolments but noting how the position would remain under review as it was likely to reduce once withdrawals were processed

(iv) Capital expenditure confirming activity planned, including a few projects related to 2022/23 that would be completed in 2023/24
(v) Compliance with bank covenants welcoming confirmation that the position presented indicated the College remains in a good position regarding compliance and cashflow remained strong.
After discussion, the report was noted.


b. Subcontracted Activity
Updating members on progress with the current year College Apprenticeship, AEB, Programmes of Study and sub-contracting activity, and the position for the 2022/23 year-end, the autumn term report was considered. Discussion included:

(i) 2023/24 year to date activity, reviewing:
· Performance against profile and the one proposed variation for a contract allocation to Betterweld of a contract value of £19,200 ESFA AEB funding
· Quality monitoring, compliance and contract administration activity, noting confirmation of no reported safeguarding concerns in respect of enrolled learners, but one concern raised for a prospective apprentice with liaison taking place with partners regarding support
· Developments, noting the discussions for delivery of a Higher Education pilot HND in business
· In the context of the subcontracting standard, amendments proposed to the Subcontracting Manual responding to recent audit recommendations then noting the report presented in-line with the Committee’s request at the last meeting.
(ii) 2022/23 year-end, noting the predicted percentage of subcontracted delivery and that all partners with fulfilled GLA contract values with some over-performing but that in respect of ESFA funded activity, 50% achievement of the total ESFA AEB allocation was predicted  following underperformance by the College and one sub contracted partner.
Following discussion, it was RESOLVED to RECOMMEND for the Corporation: 
(iii) To APPROVE:
· The proposed variation for a contract allocation to Betterweld. of a contract value of £19,200 ESFA AEB funding
· The updated Subcontracting documentation and the Subcontractor Manual Policy

(iii) Financial Regulations (Updated)
To ensure continued compliance with the Funding Agreement between the College and its Funding Body and alignment with requirements introduced following the Office for National Statistics (ONS) reclassification of the English college sector for the purposes of national accounts, the updated College Financial regulations were presented.
After confirming amendments in line with HM Treasury’s Managing Public Money and the ESFA guidance and College Accounts Direction 2022-23 the changes were reviewed and considered. In the context of discussions elsewhere on the agenda, observing where reference was made to “equality”, the need for consistency was queried and clarification was suggested regarding some values and requirements identified in the appendices.

Following review and subject to addressing queries where made, it was RESOLVED to RECOMMEND for the Corporation to:

· APPROVE the updated Financial Regulations

413.2 2023/24 – HR and Arrangements

413.2.1 Human Resources (HR) & Operational Development 


a. Electric Vehicle Salary Sacrifice Scheme
Following discussion at the last meeting and a further evaluation of options available, a proposal was presented for the introduction of an electric vehicle salary sacrifice scheme.

Offered by Tusker, part of the Lloyds banking group, and considered to be the best option for the College the proposal was reviewed. It was:

(i) Explained how staff could sacrifice a fixed amount of their salary in exchange for a new car with the sum sacrificed taken before tax, providing savings on income tax and national insurance for the employee and a saving for the College on the employer’s national insurance. Exploring further the financial implications observing that the contract and the liability for the lease on the car would be with the College, the importance was emphasised of minimising the risk for early termination. Members then were advised that the scheme offered a “lifestyle” protection so that the College would be reimbursed on any early termination charges and how it was planned for National Insurance savings to be used to make provision to meet any cost not covered by the lifestyle cover.

(ii) Noted how it was intended to be available for all permanent staff working for the group, the College and its companies with a range of vehicles available on a three-year contract. Discussing the merits of the scheme, its alignment with the College strategic sustainability objectives was recognised, then agreeing that it represented an attractive employee benefit package and a positive retention and recruitment tool. It was observed however how the threshold for qualification would limit access and whilst it was currently unclear the extent to which there would be take-up of the Scheme, it was concluded that its implementation was considered beneficial
Following discussion and questioning, it was RESOLVED to:

(iii) APPROVE the proposal to introduce an electric vehicle salary sacrifice scheme by Tusker, in line with and subject to the key principles presented. 
b. Human Resources (HR) & Operational Development - Autumn Term Update  
Developments and activity were summarised. Reviewed included:

· The Key Performance Indicators, particularly noting the improved time to hire and sickness absence rates for the period but the improvement required in probation compliance. Members then were advised how performance reviews and objective setting were being completed with a report to be presented in the next report. 

· The overview of Continuous Professional Development activity and an update on progress responding to the findings of the recent Staff Survey, particularly noting the work with staff focused on identifying ideas and solutions to improve the employee experience and deliver great performance.   

After responding to points of clarification, the update was noted.
c. Policies (updated)

Updated policies were presented. 
Outlining College arrangements in compliance with statutory and good practice requirements, amendments were summarised to ensure alignment with evolving good practice expectations and changes to statutory requirements, noting in respect of:

· The Acceptable Use of IT Policy (Staff & Students), since presented in March 2023, changes were confined to revised dates.

· The Apprenticeships Health & Safety Policy, those clarifying and outlining further requirements and additional sections for the reporting of concerns and compliance with other statutory requirements
· The Single Equity Policy, its re-designation as a policy, the replacement of “equality” with “equity” and reference to the Equity, Diversion & Inclusion Group in the appendices.

Following review, it was RESOLVED to RECOMMEND for the Corporation to:

· APPROVE the updated Acceptable Use of IT Policies (Staff & Students), the Apprenticeships Health & Safety Policy and the Single Equity Policy
414 
OTHER BUSINESS & NEXT MEETING


414.1 Any Other Business 

None advised.


414.2 Dates of Next Meetings

 Wednesday 22 November 2023


 Wednesday 20 March 2024


 Wednesday 26 June 2024
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